



# TAJIKISTAN

## Quick Facts

Population: 8,468,555 (July 2017 est.)

Area: 144,100 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Tajik 84.3%, Uzbek 13.8% (includes Lakai, Kongrat, Katagan, Barlos, Yuz), other 2% (includes Kyrgyz, Russian, Turkmen, Tatar, Arab) (2010 est.)

Government Type: Presidential republic

GDP (official exchange rate): \$7.234 billion (2017 est.)

*Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated April 2018)*

## INTRODUCTION

*The poorest of Central Asia's former Soviet republics, Tajikistan is precariously situated along the lawless northeastern border of Afghanistan and straddles the southern and western ends of the restive Ferghana Valley. The end of Soviet official state atheism led to what, to many, appeared to be a sudden reemergence of Islam in the public sphere, much as was the case in other newly independent republics. However, uniquely among the former Soviet bloc, Tajikistan was the site of all out civil war that pitted former communists against opposition forces that included Islamists.*

*While the civil war came to a close in the late 1990s, sporadic violence has persisted and fears remain that Tajikistan could return to instability. Economic stagnation, a precarious geo-political position and poor political management are all potential factors that could fuel a sudden revival of Islamist militancy. Despite heavy-handed measures aimed at curbing the dangers posed by jihadists and other anti-state movements, sporadic violence has demonstrated the ability of Islamists to survive, and Tajikistan may well prove to be a springboard for further Islamic militancy should the Tajik government make any serious mistakes.*

## ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

More than any other of the newly independent Central Asian republics, Tajikistan became the scene of intense social conflict and violence after the collapse of the Soviet Union. In the other regional states, the transition was not without challenges—particularly in Uzbekistan, where Islamists briefly took over parts of the Ferghana valley. Yet in Tajikistan, political transition led to outright civil war. Elections in 1991 favored the entrenched communist-era political elite, comprised mainly of apparatchiks from the Khujand region. A broad-based coalition of opposition groups which would come to be known as the United Tajik Opposition (UTO) challenged these results, and fighting broke out in early 1992.

The UTO consisted of several different groups with wildly different aims and ambitions: separatists from the ethnically distinct Pamir region, secularists with liberal tendencies, and Islamists. The latter rose to prominence during the course of the fighting, coalescing into the Islamic Renaissance Party of Tajikistan (IRPT). The war raged for five years as the government vied with the opposition for control of the mountainous country, and attracted support from neighboring Uzbekistan and factions in war-torn Afghanistan, as well as from Russia.

In 1997, a peace deal was brokered by the UN and signed by Emomali Rahmonov (today known by Rahmon, having abandoned the Russified version of his name) and Sayid Abdullah Nuri, head of the IRPT, on behalf of the UTO. This agreement ended the civil war and granted the UTO, by this point consisting mainly of the IRPT, a 30 percent share in the government of Tajikistan. The IRPT became the only legal Islamist party in former Soviet Central Asia. Nevertheless, the group's willingness to compromise with secularists and the central government was seen by many as a kind of betrayal of its core principles, and would have to struggle to remain relevant. Official experts regard the IRPT as just one part of the United Tajik Opposition (UTO) and not as its main political force. The IRPT was formed during the Inter-Tajik Dialogue, and served as a party to the General Agreement on the Establishment of Peace and National Accord in Tajikistan in 1997 to 1999.<sup>1</sup> There is little doubt that the political framework established between 1997 and 1999 through balancing the interests of the government and the UTO, and the accompanying political dialogue developed between the national and religious elements during the talks, has broken down.

In this endeavor, the IRPT had to compete with rival Islamist movements that rose to challenge the credentials it forged during the civil war, while at the same time struggling to maintain power as an official opposition force. In its stead, Hizb ut-Tahrir (HuT), began to take over the role of the premier Islamist movement in the country. In the late 1990s and early 2000s, HuT was able to mobilize elements of the Tajikistani population to advance its calls for the supposedly non-violent overthrow of the Tajik government.<sup>2</sup>

Contact with the political system, coupled with competition with other more overtly anti-establishment Islamist movements, cost the IRPT popular support in Tajikistan. In parallel, Rahmon's efforts to consolidate power in a manner similar to other regional states led to the gradual undoing of the power-sharing agreement that ended the civil war. Against the backdrop of the rise of the Islamic State and a worsening of the insurgency in Afghanistan following the withdrawal of American troops, the stage was set for Dushanbe's political elite to move against what until then had been Central Asia's only non-proscribed Islamist opposition parties. In the two decades following the cessation of hostilities, Rahmon's People's Democratic Party (PDP) has been able to consolidate its power, while the IRPT, by contrast, lost many of its erstwhile allies in the struggle to maintain a foothold in the political system. At the same time, the geopolitical realities in neighboring Afghanistan have shifted, and the IRPT can no longer draw on reliable allies from across the border.

During a contested election in March 2015, the IRPT proved unable to maintain its foothold in the country's parliamentary system. Alleging intimidation, election fraud, and other irregularities, the IRPT challenged the outcome of the elections. The newly strengthened Tajik government rapidly proceeded to crack down on the party's leadership, charging its members with violating various anti-extremist laws. An armed clash between deputy defense minister Abduhalim Nazarzoda and his supporters and the Tajik police left 26 people dead in September 2015.<sup>3</sup> In the wake of the violence, the government was quick to arrest the leadership of the party, and in February 2016, nine members of the IRPT leadership went on trial for conspiring with Nazarzoda to overthrow the government.<sup>4</sup>

### *Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan (IMU) and Splinter Groups*

Despite its name, the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan (IMU) was active beyond the borders of Uzbekistan in the late 1990s. Having emerged in the Ferghana Valley in the wake of Soviet collapse, the

movement was forced out of Uzbek territory and set itself up in Tajikistan during the civil war, where it took up arms in support of the UTO. In 1999, the group launched a series of raids into Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan, engaging police and military units and raising funds through kidnappings. Ultimately the group retreated into Afghanistan, and became embedded in the Taliban's attempts to consolidate its hold over the northern part of the country. During the U.S.-led post-9/11 intervention, the IMU sided with the Taliban, which resulted in the death of its leader, Juma Namangani, and a hasty withdrawal into the tribal areas along Pakistan's border with Afghanistan.<sup>5</sup>

Languishing in exile in Pakistan, the IMU shifted its efforts away from directly opposing national governments in Central Asia to becoming specialists firmly entrenched in the world of international terrorism. The highly literate Central Asians, with a history of technical and scientific expertise, are prized throughout the jihadist milieu as expert bomb makers. But not until 2010 did the group reemerge in Tajikistan, when it was implicated in the jailbreak of 25 imprisoned Islamists that August and a subsequent attack on Tajik security forces in the Rasht Valley, as well as a car bombing in the northern city of Khujand.<sup>6</sup>

Token attacks notwithstanding, the IMU is now a mere shadow of its former self in Central Asia.<sup>7</sup> The group has been confined mainly to Afghanistan and Pakistan in recent years. It was further weakened in September 2014 when its leader, Usman Ghazi, denounced the Taliban and pledged allegiance to Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi.<sup>8</sup> In subsequent clashes with the Taliban, what was left of the IMU was severely weakened, and Usman Ghazi himself likely was killed. However, a surviving faction of the IMU that remains loyal to the Taliban has reconstituted itself, and appears to be taking part in battles against the Afghan government.<sup>9</sup> Other IMU fighters have gathered in Syria under the umbrella of the Imam Bukhari Brigade, which is loyal to al-Qaeda. As the Taliban insurgency shifts into the northern part of Afghanistan, IMU fighters with their avowed hostility toward the secular governments of Central Asia are again coming closer to the border of Tajikistan, and it is not inconceivable that their attention may again be directed at the country in the future. In 2017, Tajikistan raised the issue of political and ideological interference from the Islamic Republic of Iran. The government discussed concerns regarding the negative role Iran played in the civil war in Tajikistan in 1992 to 1997, including its use of the IRPT as a political tool for its geopolitical ends.<sup>10</sup>

### *Hizb ut-Tahrir (HuT)*

Hizb ut-Tahrir is unusual because of its agenda of establishing a caliphate that unites all Muslims in a single entity by peaceful means, though it remains unclear exactly how this transformation would be brought about without the use of force. Entering Central Asia in the late 1990s, the movement quickly gained in influence as the IRPT and IMU declined in popularity. The IRPT had lost its credibility among Islamists as an Islamic people's movement because of its participation in government, while the IMU fought alongside the Taliban against the U.S.-led intervention in Afghanistan and was all but destroyed in late 2001.

HuT spread its message for Islamic solidarity and an overthrow of the Tajik government through a leaflet campaign which portrayed the country's economic and development woes as a result of secular government. Calls for reform through religion found resonance within both the Tajik and minority Uzbek communities. Despite the group's avowed commitment to non-violence, Central Asian leaderships saw the HuT as an existential threat, and in Tajikistan the movement was declared an "illegal political party" in 1999. This was followed up by a crackdown on alleged members, 500 of whom were arrested between 2000 and 2005.<sup>11</sup>

Since then, HuT has gone underground, and it is difficult to assess how real the presence of the movement is today. In an increasingly anti-Islamist political environment, especially following the 2009 passing of a national "Law on the Freedom of Conscience" that included restrictions on religious communities and religious literature,<sup>12</sup> the movement has likely taken a defensive line and reduced its public profile. While HuT has received the most attention of any organized clandestine group in Central Asia, it

is extremely difficult to gauge how many adherents remain within the country and how actively they are proselytizing.<sup>13</sup> It should be noted that while the ascendance of HuT in Central Asia gave birth to a cottage industry of ominous analysis in the West in the 2000s, little has been written on the organization since 2011. Both the Tajik government and HuT itself have an interest in maintaining the appearance of a HuT presence in Tajikistan—but it remains unclear to what extent the movement is still active in Central Asia.

### *Islamic State of Iraq and Syria*

The civil war in Syria and the ongoing turmoil in Iraq have contributed to the rise of the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS). With a highly sophisticated propaganda network and strong social media profile, the self-styled caliphate quickly became the focus of international media and political rhetoric. With the amount of attention being lavished upon the group, it is perhaps unsurprising that the movement became the focal point of international jihadist ambitions. A October 2017 study estimated over 40,000 foreign fighters hailing from over 110 countries had opted to become foreign fighters in the ranks of jihadist organizations.<sup>14</sup> The IRPT has been accused of having links not only with the Muslim Brotherhood and Iran, but also with the Islamic State (ISIS).<sup>15</sup>

Disturbing as these numbers may be, the number of foreign fighters originating in Central Asia, estimated at 2,000, is comparatively low. Currently, according to Tajikistan's Minister of Internal Affairs, "around 1,500 citizens of Tajikistan are fighting in the ranks of IS (ISIS)," and just 13 people have returned home voluntarily this year from the ranks of the Islamic State (ISIS).<sup>16</sup> According to a report by the Soufan Group, approximately 1,300 Tajiks have traveled to Iraq or Syria, and 147 had returned as of July 2016.<sup>17</sup> Furthermore, most Central Asian recruits are known to have been radicalized in Russia, not in their home countries.<sup>18</sup> Nevertheless, Tajik officials have focused on ISIS as a threat to their government, with some justification. In April 2015, Colonel Gulmurod Khalimov, a senior Tajik counterterrorism official trained in the U.S., disappeared, only to reappear in an ISIS propaganda video denouncing the Tajik government and threatening to bring jihad to the U.S. and Russia.<sup>19</sup> It is clear that the impending collapse of ISIS as a result of significant defeats in Syria and Iraq has not only failed to reassure the Tajik government, but has instead strengthened its fears that battle-hardened fighters could bring the group's ideas and values back to Tajikistan, threatening its security.

Revealingly, Khalimov's propaganda performance included an appeal to Tajik migrants in Russia to rise up against their Russian employers and join the Islamic State. Yet, despite efforts by various Islamist organizations, including ISIS, to win Central Asian recruits for jihad, these efforts have so far proven to be relatively ineffective, with far more volunteers coming from Western Europe and the Middle East. The one Central Asian population group which appears to be most vulnerable to jihadist propaganda are guest workers in Russia, who are often confronted with difficult living situations, are isolated from the stabilizing influence of their families and local religious leaders, and exposed to overt xenophobia and racism.<sup>20</sup>

## ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

Decades of rule by Moscow left undeniable traces in the languages, cultures and social lives of people in Central Asia. In Part of this legacy is that the Muslim populations in Tajikistan are far less prone to political Islamism than their coreligionists in the other places, like the Arab world. Tajikistan is mostly Sunni, while the small Pamiri communities in the east of the country belong to the Ismaili branch of Shi'a Islam. It is far more common to see alcohol or pork on the menu of restaurants in Dushanbe than it would be in Cairo or Baghdad. Central Asian Muslims have also been heavily influenced by the Hanafi School of jurisprudence, which has historically been more amenable to secular government. That being said, the end of communism has led to a reentry of Islam into Central Asian society. Especially in Tajikistan, public religiosity has reappeared in the public sphere, with religious-minded names and clothing styles becoming increasingly prominent.<sup>21</sup>

Tajikistan has seen a more rapid growth of Islamic sensitivities than its northern neighbors. There are several reasons for the heightened level of Islamic solidarity in Tajikistan. Most obviously, the instability of the 1990s gradually made the IRPT the dominant force in the UTO, while liberal or democratic minded opposition forces disappeared over time from leadership roles in a situation analogous to the one we see in Syria today. As a result, Islamist groups gained a foothold during the civil war, the results of which remain to this day.

Independence in Tajikistan was characterized by widespread poverty and the phenomenon of mass labor migration. Some estimates place the number of Tajiks leaving the country for employment in Kazakhstan and Russia at well over a million, which in a country of just under 8 million inhabitants is a staggering number. The biggest exodus took place during the civil war in the 1990s, but the lack of economic opportunity has ensured a steady stream of Tajik migrants into the present. Indeed, in 2015 the World Bank classified Tajikistan as the country in the world most dependent on remittances, which exceeded 50 percent of GDP.<sup>22</sup> This is in part due to geographic and historical features; Tajikistan's mountainous landscape makes development initiatives difficult, and during Soviet times the country was kept more or less on life support by Moscow, which provided up to a 30 percent of the republic's budget in subsidies. A kleptocratic approach to economic reform has exacerbated existing problems and further undermined faith in state institutions.<sup>23</sup>

In 2008 and 2009, the economic woes of the population came to a head in what has been referred to as Tajikistan "winter crisis." An especially cold year completely overstrained Tajikistan's ageing energy infrastructure, leaving much of the population at the mercy of the elements. Rural areas were especially hard hit, with local people attempting to heat their homes by burning furniture and taking to the thinly wooded (and erosion prone) mountainsides in a desperate search for fuel. Against the backdrop of government assurances that gas and electricity were plentiful, this crisis widened the gap between the state elites and the population at large.

Economic troubles did not end with the spring, however, as in 2009 Tajikistan saw a slowdown in its remittance-based economy. Dependence on the Russian economy has also meant that the Tajik economy has suffered anew in recent years from the after-effects of economic stagnation in Russia, which were first caused by sanctions over Russian aggression toward Georgia in 2008, and since exacerbated by its aggressive foreign policy toward Ukraine. For Tajikistan, this has meant a return-exodus of migrant workers, many of whom have been away for several years.<sup>24</sup>

The Rahmon government has taken only limited measures to combat the issues of poverty and labor migration. Popular resentment has been stoked by the efforts of the government to demonstrate its power through costly public projects, such as the almost quixotic construction of the world's tallest flagpole in 2011 at a cost of \$30 million. At the same time that this extravagant prestige project was being developed, the cost of basic commodities within the country spiked, starkly illustrating the disconnect between Dushanbe's priorities and the population at large.<sup>25</sup> More disturbing has been the tendency of the Rahmon regime to narrow rather than broaden its base, relying almost exclusively on the loyalty of a small group of officials hailing from the President's home district of Danghara in Khatlon province.

At the same time, the government has sought to crack down on Islamists, exerting considerable effort to pursue and neutralize suspected terrorists. Accordingly, the government has sought to counter such potential threats by increasing its regulation of religious life: Both political and traditional Islamist activities are being regulated, from traditions and rituals to the Internet in relation to any manifestation of Islamic rhetoric. In fact, the government's concerns are supported by official figures showing an increase in Islamist terrorist and ideological activity both within the country and abroad. According to official statistics, citizens of Tajikistan receive more than 90,000 messages from Islamists every day. Furthermore, since the start of 2017, 12 acts of terrorism have been prevented in Tajikistan, and 228 citizens of Tajikistan have been found guilty of involvement in terrorist and extremist Islamist networks.<sup>26</sup> Following a major prison

break in Dushanbe in 2010, during the course of which some 25 convicted militants escaped, Tajik security forces launched what amounted to a military occupation of the Rasht Valley, a hub of Islamist opposition. Between September 2010 and November 2011, some 100 people lost their lives in this operation, and all 25 escapees were either killed or recaptured. Half a decade later, in 2015, similar clashes between security forces and militants in Dushanbe and the town of Vakhdat led to another major crackdown.<sup>27</sup>

The number of young people from Tajikistan who have joined Islamic militant groups has declined over the past two years.<sup>28</sup> However, while fewer young people from Tajikistan are fighting for ISIS, a more alarming trend is beginning to appear: a rise in the number of supporters of the underground networks of Salafism, a deeply conservative Islamic religious movement. Specifically, the movement consists mainly of members of “ethnic minorities” (specifically, ethnic Uzbeks). Recent research by the Center for Strategic Research in Tajikistan conducted in 2017 shows that an increasing number of areas of Tajikistan are showing “extremist tendencies.” These include 10 towns and districts in Sughd Region, 7 in Khatlon Region, 1 in Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Region (in Vanj District) and 3 in the Districts of Republican Subordination, which are particularly close to the capital: Rudaki, Vahdat and Nurobod.<sup>29</sup> A notable example is the Ayni District in Sughd Region, where ISIS is actively recruiting supporters.<sup>30</sup> The expert community in Tajikistan has warned of the potential implications and risks of removing the IRPT from Tajikistan’s political scene, as the government has done (which is discussed further below). Some analysts contend that the political party has strengthened the links between national and religious values in Tajik society, thereby potentially limiting religious radicalization. Without a more nationally-inclined avenue to practice public religious sentiment, radicalization could grow, especially given crackdowns on the IRPT.

Entrenched economic instability and the rise of ISIS’s self-styled caliphate in Syria and Iraq have conspired to make Islamism more attractive to disenfranchised youth wishing to express political frustrations and counteract a feeling of powerlessness. Though ISIS has experienced strategic losses in the recent years, its allure has not yet diminished in many parts of the world. Attraction to ISIS is especially acute among the Tajik guest worker population in Russia, which is subject to xenophobic discrimination, difficult living conditions and isolation from family and community ties. At the same time, the operational capacity of Islamists in Northern Afghanistan is increasing due to the most recent incarnation of that nation’s interminable civil war. Combined with an uncertain economic future and growing disillusion with the Rahmon government, these developments create conditions in which radical Islamism retains the potential to be a significant threat to Dushanbe’s authority.

Since 2016, the government has been curbing radical and extremist religious ideas in society by engaging and institutionalizing traditional Islam. The government has officially approved the registered traditional religious practices of the Hanafi School of jurisprudence and Ismailism in Tajikistan.<sup>31</sup> The Tajik government is counting on this establishment Islamic teaching to act as a socially and culturally stabilizing influence to protect the country against radical religious ideas, as these movements have a direct connection to Tajikistan’s basic national and spiritual values and cultural symbols. In 2017, as part of this policy, Tajikistan moved to prohibit imam khatibs (preachers who deliver Friday night prayers) educated abroad from practicing in the country. Through this step, the government hoped to prevent any influence and external ideological pressure on traditional Islam in Tajikistan, expressed in the form of Hanafism and Ismailism.<sup>32</sup> These traditional religious institutions attempt to avoid politics and any politicization of social, religious, cultural and economic issues. The Aga Khan Development Network (AKDN) in Tajikistan, which runs many cultural, educational and economic projects aimed primarily at social modernization and strengthening social and human capital in the country, illustrates the value of these institutions. In this context, Tajikistan is currently seeking ways to curb radicalization and extremism in the country by striking a balance between developing Tajikistan’s traditional system of values and adapting them to today’s social and economic requirements.

## ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

In recent years, the Tajik government has further intensified existing policies to crack down on suspected Islamists. Citing the dangers of terrorism, the government has sought to limit and control expressions of religion in the public sphere.<sup>33</sup> The list of proscribed religious movements has steadily grown longer to include the Hizb ut Tahrir (banned in 1999), the ostensibly apolitical Tablighi Jama'at (banned in 2006), and even Salafism itself (which was formally banned by the Rahmon government in 2009).<sup>34</sup> The most recent object of censure was the IRPT itself. The challenge to authority presented the Muslim Brotherhood during the Arab Spring in Egypt and the perceived political threat to the establishment following the party's election victory and temporary rise to power effectively sealed the IRPT's fate, hastening its removal from Tajikistan's political scene. The Tajik government was apprehensive that, sooner or later, the IRPT might challenge the established, secular social order in Tajikistan. In September 2015, the IRPT was banned; shortly afterwards, it was accused of plotting a coup d'état with a then-deputy defense minister of Tajikistan. Today, almost all the IRPT's key figures are in prison, except for its leader, Muhiddin Kabiri.

Critics argue that what the government claims to be counter-terrorism measures are in actuality merely an attempt to break any form of realistic opposition. The Tajik government has used the accusation of Islamic extremism liberally, including against secular oppositional forces including the "24 Group," whose leader (and former Rahmon business ally) Umarali Quvvatov was assassinated in Istanbul in March 2015. At the same time, the state has also taken steps to monitor non-political religious gatherings and passed legislation to prevent the religious education of children under the age of 18. Such efforts culminated in the 2011 ban on the presence of children at Friday services in mosques, and punitive measures that were taken against the parents of underage violators.<sup>35</sup>

In 2017, Tajikistan continued its efforts to restrict and delegitimize political Islam (Islamism) in various heavy-handed forms. The Tajik government insists on viewing all Islamist groups as fundamentally the same, whether the question of ISIS or the IRPT is at hand.<sup>36</sup> This can alienate nonviolent Islamists and some religious populations. Tajikistan's official government institutions make no clear distinction between radical Islamists and moderate representatives of political Islam, such as the IRPT.<sup>37</sup> Today, the Tajik government claims the spread of radical transnational religious ideologies is the underlying cause of many of the new challenges it faces; to this end, it is working to create government mechanisms and institutions to combat these trends.

The heavy-handedness of some of these measures exceeds the norm in Central Asia, and has prompted a response from the international community, and Tajikistan's policies in the area of religion have been criticized by bodies such as the European Union, the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe and the United States Commission on International Religious Freedom. In part due to this pressure, President Rahmon's government has in the past made concessions, such as repealing some of the stricter prohibitions on religious education.<sup>38</sup> Nevertheless, critics argue that Dushanbe runs the risk of alienating sections of the moderately religious population and galvanizing opposition. Considering the precarious nature of the Tajik economy, which is highly dependent on remittances from guest workers in Russia, a gradual shift northward of the activities of the Taliban and their allies in nearby Afghanistan, and the disappearance of the IRPT as a valve for opposition sentiment, the future of Tajikistan's struggle against radical Islamism will remain fraught with challenges.

## ENDNOTES

1. Pairav Chorshonbiev, "Glava TSSI: PIVT nuzhno postavit na mesto," Asia-Plus News Agency (Dushanbe), July 6, 2015, <https://www.asiaplus.tj/ru/news/tajikistan/politics/20150706/211097>.
2. Emmanuel Karagiannis, "The Challenge of Radical Islam in Tajikistan: Hizb ut-Tahrir al-Islami," *Nationalities Papers* 34, no. 1, March 2006.
3. Edward Lemon, "Violence in Tajikistan Emerges from Within the State", *Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst*, September 23, 2015, <http://cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/>

- item/13279.
4. “Islamic Renaissance Party Members Go on Trial in Tajikistan” Eurasianet.org, February 09, 2016, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/77246>.
  5. Bill Roggio, “Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan Confirms Leader Tahir Yuldashev Killed,” Long War Journal, August 16, 2010, [http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2010/08/islamic\\_movement\\_of\\_1.php](http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2010/08/islamic_movement_of_1.php).
  6. Lola Olimova, “Mass Jailbreak Causes Ripples In Tajikistan,” Institute for War & Peace Reporting, September 6, 2010, <http://iwpr.net/print/report-news/mass-jailbreak-causes-ripples-tajikistan>.
  7. ”Jacob Zenn,” “The IMU is Extinct: What Next for Central Asia’s Jihadis”, *Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst*, May 3, 2016, <http://cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/item/13357>.
  8. Edward Lemon, “IMU Pledges Allegiance to Islamic State,” *Inside the Cocoon*, August 1, 2015, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/74471>.
  9. Thomas Joscelyn and Bill Roggio, “Central Asian groups split over leadership of global jihad” *Long War Journal*, August 24, 2015, <http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2015/08/central-asian-groups-split-over-leadership-of-global-jihad.php>.
  10. “*Vlasti Tadzkhistana obvinili Iran v finansirovanii gromkikh ubiistv*,” Asia-Plus News Agency (Dushanbe), August 9, 2017, <https://news.tj/ru/news/tajikistan/security/20170809/vlasti-tadzhikistana-obvinili-iran-v-finansirovanii-gromkih-ubiistv>.
  11. Karagiannis, “The Challenge Of Radical Islam In Tajikistan: Hizb ut-Tahrir al-Islami,”.
  12. Suhrob Majidov, “Tajikistan: Restriction of Religious Freedoms or Secular State?”, *Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst*, April 8, 2009, <https://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/field-reports/item/11819>.
  13. “Hizb ut-Tahrir Regional Leader Arrested In Tajikistan,” *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, June 15, 2011, [http://www.rferl.org/content/hizb\\_ut\\_tahrir\\_regional\\_leader\\_arrested\\_n\\_tajikistan/24235600.html](http://www.rferl.org/content/hizb_ut_tahrir_regional_leader_arrested_n_tajikistan/24235600.html).
  14. Richard Barrett, *Beyond the Caliphate: Foreign Fighters and the Threat of Returnees*, The Soufan Group, October 2017, <http://thesoufancenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Beyond-the-Caliphate-Foreign-Fighters-and-the-Threat-of-Returnees-TSC-Report-October-2017.pdf>.
  15. Boboyorov, Hafiz. “PIVT, kak i Islamskoe Gosudarstvo ishchet verootstupnikov i kafirov” [“The IRPT, like the Islamic State, is looking for apostates and kafirs”], [webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:PYHIsYTthNgJ:nm.tj/politics/26659-hafiz-boboerov-pivt-kak-i-islamskoe-gosudarstvo-ischet-verootstupnikov-i-kafirov.html+&cd=2&hl=ru&ct=clnk&gl=tj](http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:PYHIsYTthNgJ:nm.tj/politics/26659-hafiz-boboerov-pivt-kak-i-islamskoe-gosudarstvo-ischet-verootstupnikov-i-kafirov.html+&cd=2&hl=ru&ct=clnk&gl=tj); Faisov, Rafik: “Таджикистан: религиозный экстремизм – удобный повод для расправы с оппозицией” [“Tajikistan: Religious extremism is a convenient excuse for cracking down on the opposition”], Centrasia, November 6, 2014, [www.centrasia.ru/newsA.php?st=1415256180](http://www.centrasia.ru/newsA.php?st=1415256180).
  16. “*V Tadzhhikistane opredelili ekstremistski nastroennye regiony*,” Asia-Plus News Agency (Dushanbe), November 1, 2017, <https://www.news.tj/news/tajikistan/security/20171101/v-tadzhikistane-opredelili-ekstremistski-nastroennye-regioni>.
  17. Barrett, *Beyond the Caliphate: Foreign Fighters and the Threat of Returnees*.
  18. Joanna Paraszczuk, “Most Uzbeks Fighting for IS Came from Russia, Theologian Claims”, *RFE/RL*, March 24, 2015, <http://www.rferl.org/content/most-uzbeks-fighting-for-is-came-from-russia-theologian-claims/26918165.html>; Noah Tucker, “Central Asian Involvement in the Conflict in Syria and Iraq: Drivers and Responses”, USAID and MDI, 2015; [https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/CVE\\_CentralAsiansSyriaIraq.pdf](https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/CVE_CentralAsiansSyriaIraq.pdf); Ryskeldi Satke and Marta Ter, “Are Central Asian migrants in Russia a recruiting ground for Islamic State?” European Council on Foreign Relations, July 27, 2015. ([http://www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary\\_are\\_central\\_asian\\_migrants\\_in\\_russia\\_3080](http://www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary_are_central_asian_migrants_in_russia_3080)); Daniil Turovsky, “How Isis is recruiting migrant workers in Moscow to join the fighting in Syria”, *Guardian*, May 5, 2015. (<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/may/05/isis-russia-syria-islamic-extremism>).
  19. “Tajikistan police chief defects to ISIS,” *Guardian* (London), May 28, 2015, <https://www>.

- theguardian.com/world/2015/may/28/tajikistan-police-chief-defects-to-isis.
20. Noah Tucker, “Central Asian Involvement in the Conflict in Syria and Iraq: Driver’s and Factors” USAID, May 4, 2015, [https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/CVE\\_Central-AsiansSyriaIraq.pdf](https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/CVE_Central-AsiansSyriaIraq.pdf).
  21. “Tajik Pressure Said to Be Growing over Islamic Dress,” *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, September 17, 2010, <http://www.rferl.org/articleprintview/2160501.html>.
  22. “World Bank: Tajikistan is the world’s Most Remittance Dependent Country”, Asia-Plus News Agency, April 15, 2015, <http://www.news.tj/en/news/world-bank-tajikistan-world-s-most-remittance-dependent-country>.
  23. *Tajikistan: On the Road to Failure* (International Crisis Group, February 2009), [http://www.crisisgroup.org/~media/Files/asia/central-asia/tajikistan/162\\_tajikistan\\_\\_on\\_the\\_road\\_to\\_failure.ashx](http://www.crisisgroup.org/~media/Files/asia/central-asia/tajikistan/162_tajikistan__on_the_road_to_failure.ashx).
  24. James Kimer, “Spurned by Russia, Tajik Labour Migrants Return Home to Build Rogun”, *Silk Road Reporters*, January 13, 2015. <http://www.silkroadreporters.com/2015/01/13/spurned-russia-tajik-labour-migrants-return-home-build-rogun/>.
  25. “In Tajikistan, The World’s Tallest Flagpole... Without A Flag” *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, April 24, 2013, <http://www.rferl.org/a/tajikistan-flagpole-strong-winds/24967470.html>.
  26. “Islamisty obrabatyvayut grazhdan Tadjikistana: 90 tys. soobshchenii v den,” CA-News News Agency (Bishkek), July 24, 2017, [easaily.com/ru/news/2017/07/24/islamisty-obrabatyvayut-grazhdan-tadjikistana-90-tys-soobshcheniy-v-den](http://easaily.com/ru/news/2017/07/24/islamisty-obrabatyvayut-grazhdan-tadjikistana-90-tys-soobshcheniy-v-den).
  27. “Tajikistan: Digging for Answers About Armed Clashes,” Eurasianet.org, September 7, 2015, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/74971>.
  28. “*V Tadjikistane opredelili ekstremistski nastroennye regiony*” [“Regions with extremist tendencies identified in Tajikistan”], Asia-Plus News Agency (Dushanbe), November 1, 2017, [www.news.tj/ru/node/246721](http://www.news.tj/ru/node/246721).
  29. “*V Tadjikistane opredelili ekstremistski nastroennye regiony*” [“Regions with extremist tendencies identified in Tajikistan”], Asia-Plus News Agency (Dushanbe), November 1, 2017, [www.news.tj/ru/node/246721](http://www.news.tj/ru/node/246721).
  30. “Tajikistan: Digging for Answers About Armed Clashes,” Eurasianet.org, September 7, 2015, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/74971>.
  31. “*Pochemu predstavatelyam drugikh mazkhabov net mesta v tadjikskikh mechetnykh?*” Asia-Plus News Agency (Dushanbe), March 16, 2016, <https://news.tj/ru/news/pochemu-predstavatelyam-drugikh-mazkhabov-net-mesta-v-tadjikskikh-mechetyakh>.
  32. “*V Tadjikistane mecheti ‘ochistyat’ ot vypusnikov zarubezhnykh vuzov. Muftii ostanetsya pri dolzhnosti,*” Asia-Plus News Agency (Dushanbe), November 3, 2017, <https://www.asiaplus.tj/ru/node/246781>.
  33. Farangis Najibullah, “Tajik Officials Keep Sharp Eye on Islamic Teaching,” *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, August 7, 2010, <http://www.eurasianet.org/print/61682>.
  34. Farangis Najibullah, “Salafi Ban Reflects Tajik Officials’ Growing Fear,” *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, January 9, 2009, <http://www.rferl.org/articleprintview/1368347.html>.
  35. Alexander Sodiqov, “Bill Banning Children from Mosques Adopted in Tajikistan,” Jamestown Foundation *Eurasia Daily Monitor* 8, iss. 124, June 28, 2011, [http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no\\_cache=1&tx\\_ttnews%5Btt\\_news%5D=38104&tx\\_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=512](http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=38104&tx_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=512).
  36. “*PIVT i IGIL: real’nye dokazatel’sтва identichnosti uchenii, deiatel’nosti i tselei etikh dvukh ekstremistskikh organizatsii*” [“The IRPT and ISIL: Firm evidence that the doctrines, activities and goals of these two extremist organisations are identical”], Khovar State News Agency of Tajikistan (Dushanbe), November 7, 2017, [hamsinf.com/single.php?id=10771](http://hamsinf.com/single.php?id=10771).
  37. Pairav Chorshonbiev, “*V TSSI prizvali tadjikistantsev ne idti na povodu u ekstrimistov,*” Asia-Plus News Agency (Dushanbe), July 10, 2017, <https://news.tj/ru/news/tajikistan/security/20170710/v-tadjikistane-obespoekoeni-deistviyami-pivt-za-rubezhom>.
  38. “Tajik Children, Facing Mosque Ban, To Be Offered Islamic Courses,” *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, June 27, 2011, [http://www.rferl.org/content/tajikistan\\_children\\_mosque\\_ban\\_islamic\\_courses/24248140.html](http://www.rferl.org/content/tajikistan_children_mosque_ban_islamic_courses/24248140.html).